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Chairperson,

South Africa shares the views expressed by the Non-Aligned Movement on the Safeguards Implementation Report for 2004.

We are pleased that the Agency was able to report that it had concluded that all declared nuclear material in all States with Comprehensive Safeguards Agreements and Additional Protocols in force, was being used for peaceful nuclear activities. South Africa, however, remains concerned that certain States had failed to report past nuclear activities of varying significance and would hope that these States will share any outstanding information with the Agency to ensure the correctness and completeness of their declarations.

Recent experiences in terms of the illicit network for the transfer of and trade in nuclear material, equipment and technology in the context of the so-called Khan Network have underlined the importance of a comprehensive reporting system on nuclear activities to prevent future nuclear weapons proliferation and illicit trafficking. South Africa hopes that Member States will continue to focus on and improve their controls and legislation governing nuclear material, equipment and technology.

South Africa wishes to again thank the Agency for its co-operation and assistance in our own investigation into the activities of entities involved in the illicit network. This has again illustrated the central role of the Agency to collect information and to facilitate co-operation among Member States. We call on all states affected by the illicit network to work in a co-operative spirit and to provide their fullest support to the Agency so that we can ensure the complete elimination of this network. The success of these efforts will, however, require the full co-operation of all affected parties.

My delegation wishes to reiterate our principled position that States with a nuclear capability that can also be utilized to develop nuclear weapons, have a special responsibility to build confidence with the international community and ensure that the Agency is able to verify that such capabilities are utilized for peaceful purposes only.

South Africa commends the decision of the Islamic Republic of Iran to sign an additional protocol and to continue its co-operation with the Agency in accordance to the provisions of the protocol pending its entry into force. My delegation welcomes Iran’s decision to continue the suspension of its enrichment- related and reprocessing activities and that the Agency is in the process of verifying the extended suspension. We have also noticed that the latest round of negotiations between Iran and the EU3 has resulted in Iran maintaining its voluntary suspension. We call on all parties to continue their quest of finding a mutually acceptable long-term solution to this matter.

With these comments my delegation endorses the release of the Safeguards Statement, the Background to the Safeguards Statement and Executive Summary for 2004, as contained in document GOV/2005/32.

I thank you.

